
Reverend Joseph Fox 
 
FOX, Very Reverend Joseph J., vicar general of the diocese of Green Bay, is a native of that 
city, where he was born August 2nd, 1855. He pursued his preparatory studies at the Cathedral 
school in Green Bay and continued his classical studies at St. Francis Seminary, in Milwaukee 
county, from 1870 to 1875. In the fall of the year last named he went to Louvain, Belgium, 
where he studied at the American College and at the University of Louvain. Having taken the 
usual course in theology he was ordained there in 1879, and returned home in the fall of that 
year. His first charge was New Franken, Brown county, Wisconsin, from which he was soon 
after transferred to St. John's in Green Bay, of which parish he had charge from May, 1880, to 
August, 1883, during which time he built the present priest's house and placed the parish on a 
good spiritual as well as financial basis. While pastor of St. John's he acted as secretary to 
Bishop Krantbauer. For eleven years he had charge of Our Lady of Lourdes, a parish in 
Marinette, where among the things which he accomplished was the building of a large school 
house which accommodates an average of five hundred pupils. In connection with it is a well-
conducted high school. During his pastorate here the Sisters of Notre Dame built a large 
academy and boarding school for young ladies, which school is in a flourishing condition. He 
came to his present position under Bishop Messmer in August, 1894. 
 
His father, Paul Fox, was one of the early settlers of Green Bay, coming there in 1840, 
engaging in the fur trade and continuing it for some time, even after immigration had changed 
the old order of things. In the early days, some of the missionaries said mass in Mr. Fox's house 
after the only Catholic church of the community, which was located in Shantytown, now 
Allouez, burned down. He always took great interest in church matters, being one of the 
leaders in reorganizing the Catholics into a congregation, and purchasing from the Methodists 
the old church on the site of the present St. John's church, after the burning of the Shantytown 
church, in the early forties. When the German portion, later, formed a separate congregation. 
Mr. Fox was again chosen as a leader, and went everywhere--even into the logging camps, to 
collect money with which to build a church. In his private business undertakings he was 
successful, having built a large block on Washington street which bears his name, and he owned 
other real estate. He held several offices, among them that of city treasurer. He died in 1893, 
aged seventy-five years. 
 
Father Fox is Bishop Messmer's right-hand man and valued assistant, and it is to his sagacity and 
business ability that the diocese owes much of its prosperity. His particular delight is the 
beautiful St. Joseph's Orphan Asylum, of which he has business direction, and its affairs are 
kept in order through his watchful care. 
 
Father Fox, by reason of his genial manners, kindly ways and liberal conduct toward those who 
differ with him in religious views and methods, has won the respect and confidence of the 
community where he labors. 
 
When leaving Marinette, where he had labored for eleven years, he was made the recipient of 
a popular expression of the esteem in which he was held by the citizens regardless of social or 
religious affiliations. Besides many flattering and heart- felt addresses he was presented with 
several costly and beautiful gifts, which he will doubtless highly prize during the remainder of 
his life. 
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